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A review of the available literature indicates a la ck of an occupational 
exposure level or an EPA inhalation RfC.  Also, the  available literature 
through June, 1993 contains insufficient human and animal inhalation data for 
ITSL derivation.  The most appropriate data for ITS L derivation for 
acenaphthene is the key study selected by EPA (1993 ) for the oral RfD 
derivation. In an unpublished Study (Wolfe, 1989), four groups of CD—1 mice 
(20/sex/group) were gavaged daily with 0, 175, 350 or 700 mg/kg/day 
acenaphthene for 90 days.  The toxicological evalua tions of this study 
included body weight changes, food consumption, mor tality, clinical 
pathological evaluations (including hematology and clinical chemistry), organ 
weights and histopathological evaluations of target  organs.  The results of 
this study indicated no treatment—related effects o n survival,  clinical 
signs, body weight changes, total food intake, and ophthalmological 
alterations.  Liver weight changes accompanied by m icroscopic  alterations 
(cellular hypertrophy) were noted in both mid— and high—dose animals and 
seemed to be dose—dependent.  Additionally, high—do se males and mid- and 
high—dose females showed significant increases in c holesterol levels.  
Although increased liver weights, without accompany ing microscopic 
alterations or increased cholesterol levels, were a lso observed at the low 
dose, this change was considered to be adaptive and  was not considered 
adverse.  The LOAEL is 350 mg/kg/day based on hepat otoxicity; the NOAEL is 
175 mg/kg/day.  EPA (1993) applied a composite UF o f 3000 to this NOAEL to 
derive the RfD of 0.06 mg/kg/day.  The UF is compos ed of: 10 for each inter-
and intraspecies variability, 10 for the use of a s ubchronic study, and 3 for 
the lack of adequate data in a second species and r eproductive/developmental 
data.  EPA (1993) assigned ‘low’ confidence ratings  to the key study, the 
database, and the RfD.   
 
Data are not available to indicate that oral route to inhalation route 
extrapolation is inappropriate, nor to indicate the  relative absorption rates 
for these two routes.  The ITSL is thus derived as:  

  
ITSL = oral RfD x 70kg/20m³ = 0.06 mg/kg-day x 70kg /20m³ = 0.21 mg/m³;  
     averaging time is 24 hours.  
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